Published on The National Law Review https://natlawreview.com

# New Developments in the DOJ's Inquiry into Chinese Influence at American Research Institutions

Article By:

Christopher L. Nasson

Christopher F. Warner

This week, the Department of Justice ("DOJ") announced criminal charges against two more decorated researchers from American universities as a result of their allegedly undisclosed participation in Chinese recruitment programs. As is evident from this recent announcement, the global pandemic has not halted the DOJ China Initiative's focus on so-called soft targets such as professors and students at research institutions.[1] <u>As we anticipated last October</u> following charges against University of Kansas Professor Feng Tao, criminal prosecutions at research institutions remain a priority for the DOJ in service of the Trump administration's foreign policy goals of rooting out Chinese threats to American economic and security interests. Furthermore, these threats have <u>real implications for research institutions</u> as the geopolitical impact of the pandemic further erodes U.S.-Chinese relations.[2]

In this alert, we follow up on past scholarship by outlining the key themes underlying the government's latest charges against professors from the University of Arkansas and the Cleveland Clinic and explaining how research institutions can translate these themes into action.

## **Professor Simon Saw-Teong Ang**

On May 11, 2020, Professor Simon Ang, director of the University of Arkansas's High Density Electronics Center, was charged with one count of wire fraud.[3] The DOJ alleges Ang failed to fully disclose his affiliation with China's talent programs, including the Thousand Talents Program ("TTP"). Prosecutors assert that such talent programs are Chinese-government recruitment initiatives designed to entice professors and researchers to work in, and on behalf of, China.[4]

Specifically, the DOJ contends that Ang failed to inform both the University of Arkansas and the National Aeronautics and Space Administration ("NASA") of his relationship with the Chinese government and three Chinese companies.[5] As a result, Ang caused the University of Arkansas to submit materially false documentation to NASA and improperly receive approximately \$512,904.56 in grant funding from NASA between June 2017 and February 2020.

The DOJ buttresses its charges by highlighting an email exchange between Ang and a visiting

researcher from Xidian University in Xi'an, China, in which Ang allegedly states, "Not many people here know I am [a Thousand Talents Schola[r]], but if this leaks out, my job here will be in deep troubles [...] Please keep this to yourself as I trust you [...] [J]ust tell him to keep quiet about [REDACTED] and my involvement in Xidian. Otherwise, we may be 'fired' from our jobs here. After you read this e-mail, please delete for safety sake as any e-mail can be retrieved."[6] Ang also admonished the visiting researcher for including his University of Arkansas email address in an email sent to his personal email account, which Ang maintained the university was not previously aware.[7]

## Dr. Qing (Kenneth) Wang

Dr. Qing Wang, former professor of molecular medicine at the Cleveland Clinic Lerner College of Medicine ("Cleveland Clinic"), was charged on May 12, 2020 with submitting false claims and committing wire fraud.[8] According to the DOJ, Wang and his research group received approximately \$3.6 million in National Institute of Health ("NIH") grant funding while failing to adequately disclose his position as Dean of the College of Life Sciences and Technology at the Huazhong University of Science and Technology ("HUST"), and his receipt of research grants received from the National Natural Science Foundation of China to the Cleveland Clinic and NIH.[9]

According to the DOJ, Wang also accepted a position with China's TTP in 2008—11 years before his employment at the Cleveland Clinic.[10] Through his participation in this program, Wang allegedly received approximately \$3 million in research support, travel and lodging expenses in connection with his trips to and from China. The DOJ alleges that these benefits continued through the time that he was receiving grant funding from the NIH.

## **Key Themes**

Despite the difference in the underlying criminal charges, these cases stem from the researchers' alleged affiliations with the Chinese government through the TTP. As we previously <u>discussed</u>, the TTP has spawned numerous inquiries from the FBI and DOJ, including the arrest of Harvard University's chemistry and chemical biology department chair, Charles Lieber, earlier this year. Professors and university researchers—and their institutions—continue to attract federal attention, and it is likely that Ang and Wang will not be the last academics to be named in a DOJ press release announcing charges or a criminal resolution based on similar facts. While participation in the TTP does not, in and of itself, violate U.S. law, this line of cases and DOJ's public statements make clear that enforcement authorities will continue to target failures to disclose affiliations with this program.

Furthermore, these cases demonstrate the breadth of sensitive technologies and intellectual property that the DOJ aims to protect through its China Initiative. Professor Ang served as the director of a research center that conducts a variety of research in the fields of agriculture and engineering,[11] and he has specifically focused on technology for the International Space Station and power grid security.[12] Dr. Wang, on the other hand, focuses his research on genetics and cardiovascular disease.[13] This divergence in areas of focus illustrates that the federal inquiry is not limited to defense-related technologies, but rather any technology with the potential to yield an economic or security advantage for China over the United States.

The DOJ also has demonstrated its intent to continue leveraging the weight of other administrative agencies to apply pressure to universities and academic researchers. As evidenced above, grant-making agencies like the Department of Defense and the NIH have referred instances of non-disclosure to the DOJ for criminal investigation. Moreover, the Department of Education ("DOE") is currently investigating universities' non-disclosure of funding from foreign sources, including sources

located in China, Russia, and Iran.[14]

#### **Key Takeaways**

Despite COVID-19's impact on the finances and operations at research institutions, these cases demonstrate the continued primacy of the DOJ's China Initiative across multiple federal agencies. Government scrutiny of the TTP and similar state-sponsored talent recruitment programs will likely continue, and while the specific criminal actions focus on the individual professors themselves, grantmaking agencies and the DOJ have not hesitated to involve—and, in some circumstances, charge—the institutions themselves during the course of such investigations.[15] Indeed, the case of Qing Wang illustrates the role that a research institution can play in conducting a thorough investigation and reporting its findings to enforcement authorities.

Institutions that employ researchers with ties to China would do well to ensure that their responses to any agency with the power to bring or refer matters for criminal prosecution—be it the DOJ, the DOE, or any federal grant-making agency—accurately document and address the researchers' potential affiliations with these types of programs. As the theme of Chinese influence in research institutions continues to permeate across the country, an institution's ability to demonstrate that it does not have its head in the sand becomes all the more important.

Furthermore, it would behoove those universities and research institutions that have not already received a letter of inquiry or subpoena from federal regulators to undertake steps to proactively assess risk and identify potential disclosure gaps to the extent enforcement authorities (or their designees) one day approach the institution with questions. As discussed in our prior publications, auditing researcher disclosures, reviewing past statements to grant-making agencies, enhancing reporting mechanisms, and engaging in training are useful measures to act proactively in the absence of prompting from a government agency.

- [1] Press Release, U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, "Attorney General Jeff Session's China Initiative Fact Sheet" (Nov. 1, 2018), available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/file/1107256/download.
- [2] See, e.g., James Kynge, Katrina Manson, James Politi, "US and China: edging towards a new type of cold war?", FINANCIAL TIMES (May 8, 2020) available at https://www.ft.com/content/fe59abf8-cbb8-4931-b224-56030586fb9a.
- [3] Press Release, U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, "University of Arkansas Professor Arrested for Wire Fraud" (May 11, 2020), available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/university-arkansas-professor-arrested-wire-fraud.
- [4] Jonathan Willet Aff., United States v. Simon Saw-Teong Ang, 20-mj-05006-MEF (W.D. Ark. Filed May 8, 2020).
- [5] Press Release, U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, "University of Arkansas Professor Arrested for Wire Fraud" (May 11, 2020), available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/university-arkansas-professor-arrested-wire-fraud.

- [6] Jonathan Willet Aff., *United States v. Simon Saw-Teong Ang*, 20-mj-05006-MEF (W.D. Ark. Filed May 8, 2020).
- [7] Matthew Farwell and Katie Benner, Arkansas *Professor Is Accused of Hiding Chinese Funding*, NYT (May 11, 2020), *available at* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/11/us/politics/professor-simon-ang-wire-fraud-china.html?referringSource=articleShare.
- [8] John Matthews Affidavit, *United States v. Dr. Qing Wang*, 20-mj-09111-WHB (N.D. Ohio filed May 12, 2020).
- [9] Press Release, U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, "Former Cleveland Clinic Employee and Chinese 'Thousand Talent' Participant Arrested for Wire Fraud" (May 14, 2020), *available at* <a href="https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-cleveland-clinic-employee-and-chinese-thousand-talents-participant-arrested-wire-fraud">https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-cleveland-clinic-employee-and-chinese-thousand-talents-participant-arrested-wire-fraud</a>.
- [10] John Matthews Affidavit, *United States v. Dr. Qing Wang*, 20-mj-09111-WHB (N.D. Ohio filed May 12, 2020).
- [11] Jonathan Willet Aff., *United States v. Simon Saw-Teong Ang*, 20-mj-05006-MEF (W.D. Ark. Filed May 8, 2020).
- [12] Matthew Farwell and Katie Benner, *Arkansas Professor Is Accused of Hiding Chinese Funding*, NYT (May 11, 2020), *available* at <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/11/us/politics/professor-simon-ang-wire-fraud-china.html?referringSource=articleShare">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/11/us/politics/professor-simon-ang-wire-fraud-china.html?referringSource=articleShare</a>.
- [13] Jonathan Willet Aff., *United States v. Simon Saw-Teong Ang*, 20-mj-05006-MEF (W.D. Ark. Filed May 8, 2020).
- [14] Kate O'Keeffe, Education Department Investigating Harvard, Yale Over Foreign Funding, WSJ (February 13, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/education-department-investigating-harvard-yale-over-foreign-funding-11581539042">https://www.wsj.com/articles/education-department-investigating-harvard-yale-over-foreign-funding-11581539042</a>; see also Jerry Dunleavy, Education Department investigates University of Texas ties to Wuhan Lab, WASHINGTON EXAMINER (May 1,2020), available
- $at \ \underline{\text{https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/education-department-investigates-university-of-texas-} \underline{\text{ties-to-wuhan-lab}}.$
- [15] Press Release, U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, "Department Of Justice Reaches \$5.5 Million Settlement With Van Andel Research Institute To Resolve Allegations Of Undisclosed Chinese Grants To Two Researchers" (Dec. 19, 2019), *available* at <a href="https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdmi/pr/2019\_1219\_VARI">https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdmi/pr/2019\_1219\_VARI</a>.

#### Copyright 2025 K & L Gates

National Law Review, Volume X, Number 139

Source URL: <a href="https://natlawreview.com/article/new-developments-doj-s-inquiry-chinese-influence-american-research-institutions">https://natlawreview.com/article/new-developments-doj-s-inquiry-chinese-influence-american-research-institutions</a>